MINUTES

REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES

 VILLAGE OF MONTICELLO, N.Y.

MONDAY, JULY 15, 2002

MEETING TO ORDER

Mayor Sommers called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

PLEDGE TO THE FLAG

Roll Call

Upon call of the roll, the following were present:                           

Gary Sommers, Mayor                

Victor, Marinello, Jr. Trustee

Mary Jo Oppenheim, Trustee

David Rosenberg, Trustee

Scott Schoonmaker, Trustee

Also Present:  Richard Sush, Village Manager

               Michael Davidoff, Village Attorney

               Steve Kozachuk, Highway Superintendent

APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF SPECIAL MEETING OF JUNE 24, 2002

A motion was made by Trustee Schoonmaker, seconded by Trustee Rosenberg, unanimously approved on a roll call vote to adopt the minutes of the Special Village Board meeting of June 24, 2002 as presented.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF REGULAR BOARD MEETING OF JULY 1, 2002

A motion was made by Trustee Rosenberg, seconded by Trustee Schoonmaker, approved on a roll call vote as follows: Trustee Schoonmaker, aye; Trustee Oppenheim, aye; Trustee Marinello, aye; Trustee Rosenberg, aye; Mayor Sommers, abstain, to adopt the minutes of the Village Board meeting of July 1, 2002 as presented.
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MAYOR’S REPORT

Status of Fire Department Property For New Fire House

Mayor Sommers reported that he has spoken to the owner of the property on Richardson Avenue where the new firehouse is proposed to be located, and the discussions have been delayed because there have been some unfortunate circumstances in their family.  He hopes to meet with the property owner by the end on next week.  

Brian Soller, Fire Chief, thanked the Mayor for the update, and noted that is the first update that the Fire Department has received on the Firehouse for several months.  He explained that, in the future, at least one representative of the Fire Company would be attending each Village Board meeting to make sure they are hearing the news on this matter.  Also, last week he questioned the status of the DOT project for the reconstruction of Route 42 and the Mayor did not mention the meeting he was having with the NYSDOT held on July 1st.  On July 5th he read an article about a meeting the Village had with the DOT regarding the Broadway Project and he questioned whether the Route 42 project had also been discussed.  

The Mayor responded that that meeting came up at the last minute and it was regarding moving the project forward.  The Route 42 project, according to DOT, is still on the same time schedule and will be out to bid and started by the spring of 2004.  Since the Village has chosen a site for the new firehouse, the DOT is going ahead working on the funding for this project.  The Mayor apologized for not updating the firemen sooner.

Trustee Schoonmaker felt the firehouse project has been going on for at least 4 or 5 years, and every time the Village attempts to negotiate with the owners of the Richardson Avenue site something comes up and delays the progress.  He indicated that he is disturbed that this continues to happen, however, the Village needs to take possession of this property so that the fire department can look to the future regarding their needs.  He felt that the owners continue to stall and the Village needs to continue the process of taking the property by Eminent Domain.
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The Mayor noted that the Board voted on proceeding with Eminent Domain, and that process is going forward. 

The Village Attorney explained that the Village has ordered the appraisal and he is waiting to receive it.  The report should be received in several weeks, and then the Village will be able to take the next step.

Trustee Schoonmaker felt that it will take at least a year to construct the firehouse, and therefore, there will not be enough time to have the building ready before the project begins.  

Spring Street Conditions

Janie Malman noted that she was happy to see that the owners of Richardson Court have begun to renovate those buildings.  She complained that there is a house on Spring Street that has old furniture piled up in the driveway and is making the whole neighborhood look bad.  

Garbage Can Sizes

Janie Malman noted that she saw yesterday on Starr Avenue that someone has two of the same size garbage can that she has, and although the sanitation workers will not pickup her garbage but those are being collected.  She, also, did not like getting a notice in July dated June 4th regarding the size of her garbage can.

Mayor Sommers directed the Manager and the Highway Superintendent to look into this matter.

Dillon Road Pool Vandalism

Elizabeth Branna, a resident living on Dillon Road, complained about vandalism being done by the youths using the Village pool on Dillon Road.  She noted that for the 4 years the pool was closed at that location there were no problems, and since it opened in July mailboxes are opened, the mail taken out and thrown to the ground, etc.  She noted that she has complained to the Village Police  
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Wurtsboro Street Fair

Mayor Sommers congratulated Wurtsboro for their successful street fair last weekend.

Trash To Treasure’s Event

Mayor Sommers congratulated the Joint Events Committee on their Trash To Treasure’s Event held on Sunday in the Village of Monticello.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Condition of Village of Monticello

Harry Brantz complained about the dirty conditions throughout the Village.

Neighborhood Facility Building

Harry Brantz explained that the NFB is a community building and not for the exclusive use of the senior’s.

Dillon Road Vandalism

Elizabeth Branna, a resident of Dillon Road, explained that the Village opened up the Dillon Road pool on July 1st after 4 years, and since that time the youths using the pool have been vandalizing the neighborhood.  Their mailboxes are opened or broken and the mail thrown of the ground.  She had complained to the Village Police and the Sheriff’s Department and nothing has been done.  

Mayor Sommers explained that the Village is concerned with all the problems, but is especially concerns with the mail being tampered with.  He directed the Village Manager to look into the problem and also contact the Sheriff.  

DeHoyos Park Monument

Carmen Rue felt that the deHoyos Park monument that was removed should be restored.  She felt that it was historic and should not have been removed.  

Minutes – Regular Village Board Meeting

Page 5 – 07-15-02

Sexual Misconduct

Carmen Rue noted that there are rumors going throughout the Village about sexual misconduct in the park among some Village employees.  She felt that every department head that supervises employees should be aware of this situation.  She felt it is disgusting and should be investigated.

The Village Manager felt this is a very serious matter and questioned whether she has firsthand knowledge of the incident.

Repair of Fisk Avenue

Carmen Rue asked that the Highway Department repair the blacktop in front of her house.

Highway Superintendent Kozachuk indicated that the problem would be taken care of next week.

Mountain Fruit Building Renovations

Trustee Schoonmaker questioned whether the Village could encourage the owners of the Mountain Fruit business to spruce up the building as the paint is pealing, flyers pasted on the building, the sign in disrepair, etc.?

East Broadway Conditions 

Trustee Schoonmaker was concerned with conditions on East Broadway from the intersection of Pleasantview Avenue to the Greenhouse.  He felt the blinker light at the intersection of Broadway and Waverly Avenue means nothing, and he predicts a serious accident will occur in the near future.

Trustee Schoonmaker felt that if all Village property owners are being asked to fix up their properties, then they should be told to do the same even if they are seasonal occupants.

The Village Manager indicated that the Village has already been after them to fix up their properties
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County Comprehensive Plan

Barbara Burton reported that the County of Sullivan is beginning to write a Comprehensive Plan, which should give the County a positive direction.

Calpine Project

Trustee Oppenheim explained that at the last meeting a motion was made with no second regarding the resolution to give tentative approval to the Calpine Power Plant coming to our community.  Because there was no second to this motion the Board members did not have an opportunity, at that time, to discuss the matter.  She explained that the Village really needs new revenue and it would solve so many of our problem and help us plan better for the future, however, I don’t think we should look for our revenue from the Calpine Power Plant.  She felt that the power plant would bring us more trouble than we need.  The pollution that would come from the plant would be detrimental to everyone’s health and especially to those individuals that have asthma and increase the number of those types of cases.  She explained that in the federal control of pollution there is something called pollution credits, where a plant that pollutes less than the standards earns pollution credit that they can sell for cash to plants that pollute more than they should.  In Calpine’s own study they state that they

are planning on buying those pollution credits in order to meet federal air quality standards.  She initially thought that Calpine was a big company that was interested in our community, and is going to put a clean facility here.  After reading these reports she feels that this is not going to be a clean facility at all.  Calpine is presently being investigated by the FEC, along with most of the energy companies in this country.  She felt that if the Village puts an obstacle in their path in the very beginning, maybe they will leave us alone, which is what I want them to do.  
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Trustee Marinello noted that he has a folder of studies that were just presented to him, and he has not been able to look over the entire study yet.  He stated, “No decision that I made regarding Calpine was due to any pressure from anyone that was in the audience.  I did not have enough information to make decision on Calpine.  They come to us one night and offer us this project, however, I had no idea what the project was about until the night they addressed the Village Board.  I had no time to study it, no time to look up what the do’s and don’ts are of Calpine.  Now I have the information and now I am going to study the information.  The information I am finding at this time is not for the Village, even though no one believes in economic development in the Village of Monticello more than I do.  I want economic development more than anyone, but if economic development means jeopardizing the health and welfare of the residents I will not support it.”

Trustee Oppenheim noted that dirty industries like power plants look for community like ours that are desperate for development, that are starving for cash and come to us and dangle salvation in front of us.  Monticello may be down, but we are no flat as all that.  She felt the project stinks, the pollution that will spew from the smokestacks is going to stink and it is shady politics that brought this project to our doorstep stinks.  She introduced the following resolution to the Village of Monticello:

WHEREAS, the Village Board has investigated the proposed Calpine Power Plant to consider its relative merits regarding the local economy and its impact on the quality of life of residents of the Village of Monticello and the environment; and,

WHEREAS, Calpine has indicated that for the plant to be built Calpine would require the use of Village of Monticello water and sewer; and,
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WHEREAS, the Village of Monticello has found that the environmental and quality of life costs of the proposed Calpine Plant outweigh any possible benefits that could arise from the construction of the plant to the health, safety and welfare of the residents of Monticello.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees of the 

Village of Monticello is opposed to the proposed Calpine Power Plant

AND, LET IT BE FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Village of Monticello will not supply to the proposed Calpine Power Plant any water or sewer services.

A motion was made by Trustee Oppenheim, seconded by Trustee Schoonmaker.

Trustee Rosenberg explained he does not have a problem if no one on the Village Board does not want a power plant however, to make statements of facts that we have studied this is just not true.  He felt it sounds like the Thompson Town Board and the County Legislators are evil people and there is a conspiracy against poor little Monticello.  He did not believe the Board knows for a fact what Trustee Oppenheim was stating, and it would be irresponsible to state it.

Trustee Schoonmaker explained that the plant would affect all of us, one way or the other, whether you live in the Village of Monticello or the Town of Thompson.  He expressed his concern about this power plant being close to a grade school with little kids and the pollution it will put in the air.  He felt that the Board should listen to their constituents whether they live in the Village or not.  He felt that Trustee Rosenberg should apologize for what he said at the last meeting.
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Trustee Rosenberg responded that he is not going to apologize because the implication is that if we even want to look into this project, than somehow we are hurting the children who go to the Cooke School.  He felt Trustee Schoonmaker is taking the position that there is something evil about Calpine or this plant.  He is only saying that we don’t have the expertise to know yet and we are not getting any funding to get independent people to look into this.  He noted that if this is a bad thing than he doesn’t want it in the County, but if it turns out to be a good thing why shouldn’t it be in the Village.  He explained that all he is asking is the ability to look into these issues.  

Trustee Oppenheim felt that the County plans for Monticello is to make it the armpit of the County.  She did not want the plant located near the Village of Monticello.  

Trustee Marinello indicated that he is going to give Calpine the benefit of the doubt, and take the report home and read it in its entirety.  He will also wait for the information he requested from the Sierra Club and Greenpeace and then he will make his decision.  He felt the Board needs to really think about the health and welfare of the residents of the community and before we make a decision we must study it and determine if it is right for the Village.

Trustee Rosenberg noted that if it turns out that the power plant is not detrimental to the area, then the revenue the Village could gain from selling water that otherwise goes into the stream, would pay to fund the MAC Center (one year’s revenue) for 8 years.  

Trustee Oppenheim questioned what would make the plant locating here a bad thing in Trustee Rosenberg’s mind?

Trustee Rosenberg responded that if it turns out that Calpine is putting carcinogens into the air, if they are increasing the level of air pollution in anyway that is unacceptable for a rural community.  He asked that the Board get all the facts and the State agencies have their say, and if it turns out that it is not this monster, than why shouldn’t the Village be in a position to benefit where we can help other people by their revenues.  He noted that he will go to communities where Calpine is now located, at his own expense, and talk to the people in those areas.
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Trustee Oppenheim asked that her motion be tabled this evening, and that the Board be given copies of the reports, and then it will be brought up for a vote at the next meeting.

John Barbarite noted that the Village has paid HyettPalma to do an economic development study, and the result of that study was that the Village should clean itself up and become a more countrified looking Village to bring housing and development and a nice atmosphere to the area.  He felt that the Calpine Plant will have such an impact that wherever you stand you will see the plant and be the signature of the Village.  The County has already made Monticello the landfill of the County and this area is becoming an industrial hub.  This Plant is a contradiction to having a residential artist lofts.  He felt that the 20 year plan of the Village of Monticello hinges on whether you let Calpine to locate here and then you have picked the future growth of this Village.  

Mayor Sommers explained that, on behalf of the Village, not pro or con of the project, the Village shouldn’t be left out of conversations about the project.

Trustee Rosenberg noted that this project will have to go through strict scrutiny with plenty of comment period.  He felt, at this point, Calpine does not need the Village.

Trustee Oppenheim noted that it will be a lot more expensive for them if they can’t use Village services.

Janet Newberg explained the plant will be fueled by natural gas but it changes in the process and what comes out of the stack is not going to be lighter than natural gas but breaks down into pollutants. She felt that the concern is the chemical transformation that takes place in the burning process.  

Carmen Rue questioned whether anyone on the Board is a pollution expert?

Trustee Marinello felt that after reading the information on Calpine that he has just be given he will be able to make a determination on the effects the plant might have to the area.
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Installation of Playground Equipment

Becky Whipple questioned when the new playground equipment would be put up in deHoyos Park?

The Mayor indicated that the Manager would address this matter in his report later in this meeting.

MAC Closure

Carmen Rue questioned when the MAC Center is closing?

The Village Manager indicated that no other programs are scheduled to be held in the MAC Center so it is no longer being used.

Project Architect – Monticello Fire House

Trustee Rosenberg explained that he volunteered to be the project architect on a pro bono basis for the firehouse, and he has been contacted by a number of architectural firms who are interested in being involved in one form or another.  Since the Village Board has never formally accepted his offering, he would like to meet with the Fire Chief, and perhaps, two other members of the firehouse committee, to review these other firms and their type of work to put together an Architectural team for the Village Board’s approval.  

Ideal Bungalow Colony – Forestburgh Road

Trustee Rosenberg explained that the Village currently provides sewer services to the Ideal Bungalow Colony and is requesting that the Village Attorney be directed to send a letter to the owners and their attorney, in the harshest possible language that, in good faith, we have let them use our sewer service because it was helpful to them but they seem to be quite contemptuous of the rules and regulations of the Town of Thompson and either they are going to be good neighbors to the Town or they are going to find that the Village is not going to be a good neighbor to them and the service provided to them by the Village is going to come to an end.  He felt that they continually thumb their nose to the Town of Thompson and the residents of Jacob Drive.  
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MANAGER’S REPORT

1. Several business people in the village have organized under the Sullivan County Chamber of Commerce.  I have been meeting with them on a regular basis and will continue to do so.  

2. Legislator Goodman’s “Committee to Establish Better Relations” met last week and I attended.  This committee meets to discuss issues of mutual concern between the year-round residents and our seasonal community.

3. Mayor Sommers, Lt. Lazarus and I attended a meeting with the apartment complex managers.  Issues relating to police protection were discussed.  Another meeting is scheduled for next month and we expect that we will be discussing the sanitation department.

4. James Simmermeyer and Chief Harry Wallace visited us last week.  They are the representatives of the Unkechaug tribe who want to build a high stakes bingo parlor at the Apollo Mall.  Mayor Sommers and I met with them for a preliminary discussion on how the parlor will impact on the village.  The mayor and I then met with our department heads to discuss the impacts.  

5. On Tuesday, July 2, I attended a town board meeting to present certificates of appreciation to several town employees who re-built the bridge at DeHoyos Park.

6. The Monticello Sullivan First group has been doing a vast amount of work at DeHoyos.  At their expense, they hired a contractor to clear the area of scrub brush and they installed a walking trail around the entire pond.  Village employees assisted in moving the cut brush and in removing a rusted chain link fence around parts of the pond.  The beautiful end result is visually staggering.  I urge you to drop by and take a look, if you have not already done so.

7. We have ordered an air conditioner for the Neighborhood Facility Building.  It should be installed by the end of this month.  The money for the unit was made available through a grant from Assemblyman Gunther.
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8. Our newest canine officer, Dani, and his handler, Officer Ron Lindholm, graduated from Canine Training School this past week.  The graduating class put on a demonstration of the skills they have developed.  It was a very impressive show.  There is no doubt that Officer Lindholm and Dani will be a valuable asset to law enforcement in the Village of Monticello.

9. Detective Bunce and I attended a meeting at the Government Center with other law enforcement agencies, 911 personnel and ambulance corps to discuss several events being held in the county later this month that are expected to bring thousands of people in and around the village.  Most significant of these is a celebration that will be held on July 20 at the Ideal Bungalow Colony.

10. Representatives of the Sullivan County Probation Department met with me to discuss their desire to have certain training provided to them by the county.  They have concerns regarding their personal safety as they routinely entire residences of probationers who may be dangerous.  They wanted to enlist my support in their effort to convince the county of the need for such training.  Should the county agree to pay for training, I indicated that we could provide some of it for a fee.

11. We have received a grant in the amount of $34,148 to help us purchase new software and some equipment for the police department.  A copy of the award letter is attached.

12. I have written a personal message to residents and businesses extolling the importance of recycling.  It will be sent out with the next tax bill (August 1).  It is attached for your information.

13. We have received a check from the Town of Thompson in the amount of $92,004.25, payment for our contract with them in the Harris Sewer District.

Playground Equipment Installation

The Village Manager reported that he hopes to have the new playground equipment installed by July 31st weather permitting.  

He explained that the park has recently been renovated and there will be a ceremony after all the work is completed.
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Trash To Treasures Event

The Village Manager reported that the Trash To Treasures event organized by the Joint Events Committee of the Town of Thompson and the Village of Monticello was well attended and a complete success.  Since it was so successful the Committee is considering holding a similar event several times not year.  There also was a studio tour in conjunction with this event.  He thanked Connie Keller, Chairman of the Joint Events Committee and all the work she did to make it a success.

RESOLUTION AMENDING THE FEE SCHEDULE 

WHEREAS, presently there are charges for various departments, and;

WHEREAS, that the appropriate fees must be charged for maintaining, inspection and usage for various departments and the fees are reviewed annually; and,

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees does hereby approve the fee schedule as follows:

    Neighborhood Facility Building

    $ 50.00 – Clean-up deposit per day for any of the smaller 

              rooms.

    $100.00 – Clean-up deposit per day for either of the two

              large rooms.

  (Clean-up deposit will be refunded after event, provided 

   clean-up is done by user of facility to satisfaction of

   Village.)

effective August 1, 2002.

A motion was made by Trustee Rosenberg, seconded by Trustee Marinello, unanimously approved on a roll call vote to adopt the above resolution.
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RESOLUTION APPROVING BUDGET LINE TRANSFERS – FY 2001/02
WHEREAS, Village of Monticello has adopted its annual budget for the 2001/02 fiscal year, and;
WHEREAS, the Village will incur expenditures that exceed the adopted line items amount authorized by the Village Board of Trustees, and;
WHEREAS, there are revenues that exceeded budgetary amounts and/or expenditures line items that may be reduced.

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the following line items are increased/decreased as adopted, and the Village Treasurer is directed to make the following modifications to the annual budget: 

  Department       Transfer From:     Transfer To:     Amt.

 Build & Grounds   1990.400A          1620.415       $ 348.54

 Planning          1990.400A          8020.414         371.50

 Publicity         1990.400A          6410.416         465.12

A motion was made Trustee Rosenberg, seconded by Trustee Marinello, unanimously approved on a roll call vote to adopt the above resolution.

RESOLUTION SCHEDULING A SPECIAL VILLAGE BOARD MEETING TO BE HELD ON TUESDAY, JULY 23, 2002 AT 6 P.M, TO AWARD THE BID FOR LIABILITY INSURANCE AND DISCUSSION REGARDING AMENDING THE ARTIST LOFT LAW

WHEREAS, the Liability Insurance policies for the Village of Monticello expire on July 31, 2002; and,

WHEREAS, the Village Manager and Village Attorney are reviewing the proposals received and no determination for a recommendation have been made; and,
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WHEREAS, the bid award must be made prior to the expiration date and there are no further meetings in July before that expiration date; and,

WHEREAS, the Chamber of Commerce has requested that the Board of Trustees consider amending the Local Law regarding Artist Lofts.

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees of the Village of Monticello does hereby schedule a Special Village Board meeting to be held on Tuesday, July 23, 2002 at 6 p.m., to award the bid for Liability Insurance for FY 2002/03 and discuss amending the Local Law regarding Artist Lofts.

A motion was made Trustee Rosenberg, seconded by Trustee Marinello, unanimously approved on a roll call vote to adopt the above resolution.

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE VILLAGE MANAGER TO OBTAIN THE SERVICES OF ED SCHIRICK AN INSURANCE CONSULTANT TO REVIEW THE VILLAGE’S LIABILITY INSURANCE POLICIES AT A COST NOT TO EXCEED $1,500

Discuss – The Village Manager explained that the cost for the Village’s liability insurance would be close to $200,000 this year.  He felt it would be helpful and reduces the cost of the insurance to us by more than this fee.

The Village Attorney explained that last year another bidder was interested in becoming the agent for the Village’s insurance, and as a result of the competition in securing these services there was a substantial cost reduction.  He felt that a professional insurance consultant to review the Village’s policies.

WHEREAS, the Village of Monticello’s Liability Insurance expires on July 31, 2002; and

WHEREAS, the Village Manager is recommending that Ed Schirick an insurance consultant be retained to review the present and proposed insurance policies.
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NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees of the Village of Monticello does hereby authorize the Village Manager to obtain the services of Ed Schirick an Insurance Consultant to review the Village’s Liability Insurance Policies at a cost not to exceed $1,500.00.

A motion was made Trustee Marinello, seconded by Trustee Rosenberg, unanimously approved on a roll call vote to adopt the above resolution.

RESOLUTION APPROVING TREASURER'S REPORT FOR APRIL, MAY AND JUNE 2002

WHEREAS, the Village Treasurer compiles a monthly budget report; and,

WHEREAS, the report is divided into balances per fund, and bank accounts; and,

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees of the Village of Monticello does hereby approve the Treasurer's Report for April, May, and June 2002.

A motion was made Trustee Rosenberg, seconded by Trustee Marinello, unanimously approved on a roll call vote to adopt the above resolution.

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE VILLAGE MANAGER TO SIGN AN AGREEMENT

WITH ROBERT NICHOLSON TO ISSUE A LICENSE FOR THE VILLAGE TO CONTINUE TO PROVIDE WATER SERVICE TO THE PREMISES AT 12 HIGHLAND AVENUE
WHEREAS, the Village Board has authorized the Village Attorney to negotiate with current outside users of Village Water/Sewer service; and,
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WHEREAS, the premises at 12 Highland Avenue have requested to continue receiving water service from the Village of Monticello; and,

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees of the Village of Monticello does hereby authorize the Village Manager to sign said agreement with the owners of the Robert Nicholson, 12 Highland Avenue to continued water service as an outside user.

A motion was made by Trustee Marinello, seconded by Trustee Schoonmaker, unanimously approved on a roll call vote to adopt the above resolution.

RESOLUTION ACCEPTING RECORDS MANAGEMENT GRANT IN THE AMOUNT OF $34,148.00 FOR NEW COMPUTER SOFTWARE AND HARDWARE FOR POLICE DEPARTMENT COMPUTER SYSTEM

WHEREAS, the Village of Monticello submitted a Grant application to the NYS Education Department; and,

WHEREAS, the Village of Monticello was awarded a LGRMIF grant in the amount of $34,148.00 for computer equipment for the Monticello Police Department.

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees of the Village of Monticello does hereby accept the Records Management Grant in the amount of $34,148.00 for new computer software and hardware for the Monticello Police Department.

A motion was made Trustee Rosenberg, seconded by Trustee Marinello, unanimously approved on a roll call vote to adopt the above resolution.

ORDERING BILLS PAID

Fiscal Year 2001/02
General Fund Claims #1306-1344 in the amount of $223,009.65 said set forth in abstract A-24 dated July 15, 2002.
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Water Fund Claims #308-319 in the amount of $27,235.62 said set forth in abstract F-24 dated July 15, 2002.

Sewer Fund Claims #240-250 in the amount of $21,493.75 said set forth in abstract G-24 dated July 15, 2002.

Sanitation Fund Claims #89-93 in the amount of $55,868.56 said set forth in Abstract CL-23 dated July 1, 2002.

Capital Fund Claims #98-102 in the amount of $1,424.98 said set forth in Abstract H-24 dated July 15, 2002.

Community Development Claims #42-48 in the amount of $9,612.10 said set forth in Abstract H-24 dated July 15, 2002.

A motion was made by Trustee Marinello, seconded by Trustee Rosenberg, unanimously approved on a roll call vote that the bills audited by the Auditing Committee of the Board of Trustees and appearing on the Abstracts of the bills herewith submitted are ordered paid.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

At 8:25 p.m., a motion was made by Trustee Rosenberg, seconded by Trustee Marinello, unanimously approved on a roll call vote to move into Executive Session to discuss a personnel matter regarding a particular person and pending litigation.

ADJOURNMENT

At 8:45 p.m., a motion was made by Trustee Schoonmaker, seconded by Trustee Rosenberg, unanimously approved on a roll call vote to move out of Executive Session and adjourn the Regular Village Board meeting.

__________________________

EDITH SCHOP, Village Clerk

